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THE NEW EVANGELISATION 
WELCOME TO BIRMINGHAM  I am delighted to welcome you as members of the Catholic Missionary Union here to Birmingham for this year’s AGM.  I have had many contacts with the CMU in the past as an Assistant General Secretary of the Bishops’ Conference responsible for the former Department for Mission and Unity.  In that context the CMU has made a valuable contribution to the work of the Overseas Mission Committee.  Over recent years it has become more and more evident that the insights of those who were trained for and had experience of the Church’s mission overseas can be of immense value in helping us understand the changing face of mission in our own setting in the UK.

Here in Birmingham we are blessed with the presence of a wide range of Religious Orders and Congregations and I have had some valuable meetings with the religious since coming to the diocese.  I have noted the care that is taken to ensure that religious who are returning from work in other countries have an opportunity to return gradually to life and work in the UK.  That process of preparation for return offers an opportunity to assess how the experience and insights gained overseas can open up fresh understandings of the challenges that face us at home and point towards effective methods of communicating the Gospel in this new context.

Life is full of surprises!  I mentioned that I worked for the Department for Mission and Unity, but the principal focus of my work then was ecumenism and inter-religious dialogue.  When I was appointed Auxiliary Bishop of Westminster I left my old department and went to Christian Responsibility and Citizenship.  Only recently I returned to what is now the Department for Dialogue and Unity and I was at the same time asked to co-chair a new phase of the Anglican – Roman Catholic International Commission (ARCIC III).  Then, unexpectedly, came an invitation to be a member of the newly constituted Pontifical Council for Promoting the New Evangelisation.
I thought that today, in the context of your AGM, it might be of some interest and to our purpose to present you with some information about the new Pontifical Council and my understanding of its work and the brief that it has received.  I think this relates directly to the question before us of how the Gospel of Christ is presented effectively in our different contexts and drawing upon the experience and expertise of those who have served as missionaries in different parts of the Church.

1
TWO INITIATIVES have highlighted the importance and indicate something of the character of the New Evangelisation:
· Pope Benedict’s decision to convoke the Synod of Bishops in October 2012 to discuss the topic: “The New Evangelisation for the Transmission of the Christian Faith”.  The Lineamenta outline the challenge: “the new evangelisation is primarily addressed to those who have drifted from the Church in traditionally Christian countries … this phenomenon exists in varying degrees even in some countries where the Good News was proclaimed in recent centuries, but today has not been sufficiently accepted to result in the Christian transformation of persons, families and societies.” (Preface) 
· Pope Benedict’s Apostolic Letter Ubicumque et Semper establishes the Pontifical Council for Promoting the New Evangelisation.  It also highlights the challenge: (US pp. 2/3)
· It envisages a real engagement with those advancing science and technology, politicians “expanding possibilities with regard to life and individual freedom”

· It quotes an important passage from Christifideles Laici (n.34) which speaks of both “an indifference to religion and the practice of religion devoid of true meaning in the face of life’s very serious problems.” (cf US p.5)
2
UBICUMQUE ET SEMPER speaks of a “variety of situations” that “demands careful discernment.”  It emphasises that “to speak of a ‘new evangelisation’ does not in fact mean that a single formula should be developed that would hold the same for all circumstances.”  The Apostolic Letter then goes on to entrust certain specific tasks to the Pontifical Council for Promoting the New Evangelisation in Article 3 (pp. 9/10).
3
PONTIFICAL COUNCIL FOR THE NEW EVANGELISATION  The first Plenary Meeting of Pontifical Council for Promoting the New Evangelisation (PCPNE) took place from 30 May to 1 June 2011. 

3.1
The Participants were:

· The officers of the PCPNE including its President Archbishop Rino Fisichella, its Secretary Bishop Octavio Ruiz Arenas, and its Undersecretary Mgr Graham Bell (who hales from Scotland)
· The episcopal membership is principally from North America, South America, Australasia and Europe (with no representation from Asia or Africa at present).
· Membership comprises 20 Bishop members including several members of the Roman Curia (e.g. Cardinals Levada – Prefect of the Congregation for the Doctrine of the Faith, Cardinal Rylko – President of the Pontifical Council for the Laity, Cardinal Ouellet – Prefect of the Congregation for Bishops, Archbishop Eterovic - General Secretary of the Synod of Bishops and Archbishop Celli – President of the Pontifical Council for Social Communications)

· From Europe there are bishops from Italy (Archbishop Bruno Forte), France, Belgium, Austria, Croatia, Germany and Spain.
· The remaining bishops are from Brazil, Canada, Australia and USA.
3.2
Discussion at the first Plenary Meeting of the PCPNE focussed on three areas:
· The Lineamenta for the 2012 Synod of Bishops.
· A reflection on the different cultural settings for the New Evangelisation in the various ecclesial contexts represented by the episcopal members.
· Forthcoming priorities for the PCPNE’s work.
3.3
Some significant points arose in the discussion:

· The New Evangelisation is not only for Europe but is especially for places where secularisation has changed people’s experience and practice of faith.
· The importance of establishing a focus within each Bishops’ Conference on the New Evangelisation was emphasised.  Ad hoc commissions are encouraged rather than setting up cumbersome and demanding long-term structures.

· There is a need to assess and appreciate some of the different movements already engaged with the New Evangelisation (e.g. the Neo-catechumenal Way, the work of the Schoenstatt Fathers and the Focolare movement).  It is envisaged that the Holy Father October will be meeting with some of the New Evangelisers in October 2011.
· We should be cautious not to adopt a wholly negative attitude towards secularism and we should distinguish it from secularisation.  Secularism can certainly have some negative impacts but the phenomenon can also offer a new freedom for the Gospel to be proclaimed.

· The New Evangelisation is already happening.  Priests, religious and lay faithful will be engaged with the New Evangelisation and they will need special formation as new evangelisers.

· There is a need to create a precise pathway in our different contexts for the New Evangelisation.  In certain settings this may also demand appropriate ecumenical cooperation.

· Insights are needed from Asia and Africa to complement those of the current episcopal membership of the PCPNE.
· There should be a continuing dialogue with other relevant dicasteries – especially in preparation for 20th anniversary of Catechism in 2012.
· Regarding the Lineamenta it was emphasised that each Bishops’ Conference should highlight the particular points relevant to its own experience.  It is unnecessary to attempt to answer all the Lineamenta’s questions.
4
PCPNE INITIATIVES AND PROJECTS
· Mass for the New Evangelisation is being prepared (this differs from the Mass for Evangelisation of the Peoples).  The Holy Father may celebrate this new Mass in October 2011.
· New Evangelisers for a New Evangelisation  On 16 October 2011 the Holy Father will meet some of those involved in the New Evangelisation (including some writers, theologians and practitioners).
· 16 October will witness a gathering of 14 ecclesial organisations which already practice the New Evangelisation using a variety of methods.  This is seen as part of the preparation for the 2012 Synod of Bishops.
· Meeting of 11 Archbishops with the Holy Father on 1 July 2011  11 “Metropolitan Missions” across the world are being organised by the PCPNE.  Liverpool is one of those and Archbishop Patrick Kelly intends to be at this meeting.

· Representatives of World Shrines will be invited to meet with the PCPNE in November2011.  This will give an opportunity to explore the significance of pilgrimage for the many thousands whose faith is strengthened at these international shrines.  This meeting will be organised in partnership with the Pontifical Council for Migrants.
· New Evangelisation of the Mass Media  A meeting is being planned in conjunction with Archbishop Claudio Celli and the Pontifical Council for Social Communications for those within Bishops’ Conferences who are responsible for Communications.  This will reflect on how those working in the media can be effective new evangelisers.

· An Enchiridion in the New Evangelisation is to be prepared.  It will gather together all papal, conciliar and other magisterial teaching on the New Evangelisation.

· L’Osservatore Romano  A special edition of L’Osservatore Romano is being planned to highlight the different experiences of the New Evangelisation in North America, South America, Australasia and Europe.

· Year of Faith  It is hoped that the Holy Father will announce this initiative of a Year of Faith to mark the 20th anniversary of Catechism in 2012 and the 50th Anniversary of the Second Vatican Council.  (The Year of Faith was subsequently announced by Pope Benedict to run from October 2012 until the Feast of Christ the King 2013.) 
· Next Plenary of PCPNE  The next Plenary Meeting of the PCPNE is to be scheduled after the 2012 Synod of Bishops and will probably take place in early 2013.
